PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 2nd APRIL 2019
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)
Mr E Chapman
	Mr B Biggs
Mr A Green
Mr T Woolven
	Mrs W Palmer 
Mr R Lupton

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Parish Cllr: Mr J Scade 
	Numbe

______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	56/19
57/19
58/19
59/19
60/19
61/19
62/19
63/19
64/19
65/19
66/19
67/19
68/19
69/19
70/19
71/19
72/19
	Members of the Public: Mr G Aveling, County Cllr Harry Rayner and Borough Cllrs Tim Shaw and Mike Taylor
Prior to the meeting a member of T&MBC gave a presentation on the new recycling initiative starting on September 30th. All recycling vessels were explained and what was to be recycled in each.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Mr Aveling enquired if any further information had been received regarding the strip of land at Minter’s Orchard. He said that leaf drop in King George’s Field was a problem. The groundsman used to  clear up the leaves following the Autumn fall.  This hadn’t happened this year, and may not have occurred last year either.  This had caused the ground to deteriorate to mud with no grass having grown beneath the trees.  He requested that the routine collection of leaves was reinstated
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 5th MARCH 2019
RESOLVED that the minutes of 5th March 2019 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING
Wrotham Heath A local resident had written to the PC from one of the newly built houses behind Mings Restaurant at Wrotham Heath. The right turn often got blocked by cars that were queuing at the traffic light and often there was a lot of traffic around this junction, as there currently was no 'Keep Clear' road marking or a yellow box junction. The resident would like to make a request for one of these to be painted onto the road so that the turn was not obstructed at any time.

Installing a box junction has a possibility of penalties for infringement. Therefore, it would require a consultation and a traffic order, which could take months to achieve, and significant costs would be involved. Keep Clear markings would involve a much lower cost and time frame. RESOLVED that the Clerk write to both Borough and County Councillors and request that this item be added to the agenda of the next Joint Transportation Board meeting.

Allotments The groundsman would be cutting back vegetation behind allotment number 13 (this allotment had become vacant that day). Enquiries had been made for the other two vacant allotments to be cleared as there had been some interest in them but they were too overgrown for anyone to take on in their current state. Clerk to obtain a quote from the groundsman for the clearance of the 3 allotments.
There was some discord with allotment holders regarding the remeasuring of the allotments. RESOLVED that a meeting be held with them in April. Clerk to confirm dates.
The groundman had said that he would be able to install an additional trough and would be liaising with Cllr Mathieson.

Fencing on the boundary line was also discussed and would be discussed further with allotment holders.

Dog Bins The Chairman was awaiting costings from T&MBC.

Dog Controls The Clerk had enquired if SHF and KGF could be outlined in T&MBC’s PSPO. Evidence would need to be collected. There would then be a consultation process and it was very unlikely that T&M would not have the capacity to enforce. There had been no further response from a company contacted to look into reviewing SHF byelaws.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

Borough Cllr Mike Taylor said that the appeal for an extension of hours at Platt Industrial Estate had been refused. It was thought that the outcome might have differed if the proposed new access had been in place. 

County Cllr Rayner reported on the gulley clearance carried out by KCC along the A25. Debris from local quarries and industrial estates had washed into the gullies causing them to silt up. Cllr Rayner said that if this problem was to occur again then the Parish Council should notify him immediately.

Cllr Rayner said that the traffic problem at Wrotham Heath would be put on the JTB agenda at the PC’s request.
Cllr Rayner reported that the Maidstone bus service through BG/Wrotham Heath would terminate at Maidstone Hospital where a connecting bus would be available to take passengers into the town centre. Borough Green’s library hours had been cut from 42 to 27 hours per week. Cllr Rayner was still hoping that this could be reversed.

Mr Rayner said that top soil from a recently dredged pond in Stansted was available if needed by local parishes.

Borough Cllr Tim Shaw said that there was a team working with Southern Water to tackle all smells, sewage, floods and other environmental issues relating to drainage. The team was also trying to highlight to residents what should and should not be disposed of in the sewage system.

Borough Cllr Tim Shaw also updated the Council on the J5 slips initiative. A hard copy Government petition was to be available for signing which MP Tom Tugendhut would take to Highways England requesting that the J5slips be implemented.

9.35 Cllr Rayner, Shaw and Taylor left the meeting.

 DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Darby ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

APPROVED APPLICATIONS
19/00009/FL Dewpond Platt Common Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JX

Demolition of the existing dwelling and construction of a replacement dwelling with an attached garage and parking (resubmission of TM/18/00079/FL)
18/02963/RD Land West Of Wrotham Heath House London Road Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent

Details of condition 4 pursuant to planning permission TM/17/02534/FL (Proposed stationing of three touring caravans for residential use for gypsy family, provision of hardstanding, installation of 2 no. cesspits, construction of a means of enclosure for the housing of dogs and the construction of an electricity meter (part retrospective))
TM/19/58 (KCC/TM/0419/2018) Stangate Gas Utilisation Plant
Variation of conditions 2 and 5 of planning permission TM/11/1632 to extend the life of the Stangate Gas UtilisationPlant and to supplement the existing landfill gas and leachate

management activities with electricity generation from natural gas during peak periods of demand until 31 July 2050 or until no longer required for the permitted/proposed uses (whichever is the sooner)
TM/19/59 (KCC/TM/0416/2018) Stangate Gas Utilisation Plant

Variation of condition 2 of planning permission TM/11/1618 to allow the retention of the Electricity Sub-Station until 31 July 2050 or until electricity generation ceases at the Stangate Gas Utilisation Plant (whichever is the sooner)
TM/19/222 (KCC/TM/0422/2018) Stangate Quarry, Quarry Hill Road, Borough Green

Proposed erection of gas metering kiosk building
LOCAL PLAN
The Planning Inspectorate had requested clarification on a number of issues in TMBCs submission  and it was not known if this information had yet been submitted.
PLATT WOODS REPORT

Volunteer Day 9th March 2019
Eight volunteers were present including two parish councillors.

Rhododendron was cleared from around trees on the edge of High Haugh and the coppice. The notice board was repaired at the Comp Lane entrance. Clearance took place around a lovely Western Hemlock near the Roughetts entrance to the woods. The path from the churchyard steps to Platt Common was widened.

Contractor work. On 13th, 14th and 19th Kevin Such did 6 man-days of rhododendron clearance work at The Larches and beside the main path near Bassetts Glade (opposite the February work), exposing some fine Scots Pines.

Forestry Commission Grant
Many of the sections of the application form had been completed (and would in any event be useful as forming the basis of a Management Plan). However, the final section, the Plan of Operations, looked formidable and called for a good deal of expertise and might be beyond our capabilities. Mr Palmer had been wondering in these circumstances if a better alternative for raising money for improvements to the woods might be a very modest increase in the parish element of Council Tax (the precept). Whilst there was some sympathy for the latter view around the table, Mrs Darby advised that if we were to approach the new Parish Council in the autumn (when they would be considering the size of the precept for next year) we would need to show that we had properly explored the Forestry Commission alternative. It was agreed to ask Mrs Hickmott and Mr Palmer to look into this matter further. Mrs Darby was willing to assist.

STREET LIGHTING
A quote had been obtained for removal of streetlights outside Lullingstone, Paddock Close, Maple Lodge, no 9 and no 28 Greenlands. The Chairman said that residents of Paddock Close would be writing to protest against their street lighting being removed. RESOLVED to discuss at May’s meeting when correspondence had been received.
PLAY EQUIPMENT

ROSPA had carried out an annual inspection on the equipment. The Chairman had circulated a list of findings from the inspection. RESOLVED that the groundsman submit a quote to carry out remedial tasks as per the list. Eibe had been in contact and wanted to arrange a site visit with the Clerk and the Chairman. Dates to be advised.
DATA PROTECTION
Cllr Palmer had investigated software and the preferred choice was Microsoft Office 365 Business Essentials. This would give cloud storage, security and a domain name ie @PlattParishCouncil.org or PlattPC.org and even facilities to conference call if needed.
The cost would be £3.80 +vat per person per month. Therefore for 10 addresses it would be £38 pm or £456pa+ Vat. 

Councillors were asked to look at the Microsoft website ‘Office 365 for business’ before the next meeting as it would be an agenda item and a decision would be needed.

This would give each of the councillors business only email addresses but would not answer the question of whether separate hardware would be needed. That decision could be made later in the year.

CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received:
Nat West

Interest  



£16.10

Various

Allotment Rent

          £130.00

Mr & Mrs Green
Access Road Payment

          £100.28





              







Total            £246.38
The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

Business Stream
Waste Water
 

              £32.07 

Castle Water

Usage KGF



  £21.62

Castle Water

Usage SHF



£146.16

Platt Primary

Donation – Nursery


£200.00

Samaritans

Donation



£100.00

Alzheimers

Donation



£100.00

Mrs Beale

Cleaning Mar 19 


£  60.00

Mrs Davies

Salary Mar 19
 


£906.55

Hoist Fencing

Posts




£  17.73
        £2.96

Amazon
 
First Aid Kit



£  22.44

PAYE


NI/Tax Nov 18
 

£  76.04 

Wrotham PC

Maintenance

 

£463.38 
      £32.80


Platt PCC

Room Hire



  £17.00

SAES


CCTV


 

£780.00
    £130.00

NFU Mutual

Mower Insurance

            £214.50

Hoist Fencing

Rails/Postmix



£  72.20
      £12.03

TSS Signs

Play Area Signs


£232.25
      £38.71
    

A Gorman

Maintenance

 
            £108.00 


Kent Pension Fund
Contribution Mar 19 


£268.12

Cash


Petty Cash



  £67.96
         £2.95

KCC KCS

Fire Ext Maintenance


  £36.00
         £6.00

Wrotham PC

Skatepark Maintenance
            £307.23
       £12.57

Playsafety

ROSPA Inspection


£474.00
       £79.00

K Such


Rhododendron Clearance
         £2,027.52
     £337.92

CSG


Septic Tank Clearance

£194.00









 

   

 


Total
       £6,944.77

£     654.94 

Internal Audit would be carried out on Thursday 4th April.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Bona Vacantia The Chairman had explained to Mr Aveling that no further information had been received regarding the strip of land at Minter’s Orchard. Clerk to see if there had been any progress in this matter.
King George’s Field Regarding leaf drop in KGF as raised by Mr Aveling, the Chairman had spoken to the former groundsman and he had confirmed that he had never cleared leaves from this area in the past. The Chairman would speak to the current groundsman about this.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

BMPOS  Plaxtol PC would be leaving this management process within 12 months. The AGM was to be held on May 30th.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

The Chairman said that after the recent clearance of the septic tank at SHF, it might be necessary to clear every two years. The last time it had been cleared was three years ago.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   
Thursday 11th April 8pm Annual Parish Meeting.

Tuesday 7th May
The meeting was closed at 10.55 pm. 
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